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President's Remarks

The League’s mission is: Empower Voters. Defend Democracy. To
that end, our action teams have hit the ground running in both our
education and advocacy efforts. 

The LWVVC voter service team participated in two panel discussions
on the importance of voting. They assisted voters at Port Orange
Family Days, and partnered with Volusia County Schools, Department
of Elections, as well as education and speakers bureau to provide
registration and education assemblies at Deland, Seabreeze, and
Spruce Creek High Schools. We continue our work to improve the
community and lend our voice to issues impacting our citizens.

Our action teams have engaged in community outreach initiatives to support beach cleanup efforts,
collect petition signatures for the Stop Government Interference in Abortion amendment, advocated
for ECHO and Volusia Forever funding at a recent county council meeting, and voiced concern about
the removal of library books at a school board meeting.

In preparation for the upcoming legislative session that begins in January, LWVFL identified four
legislative priority areas: Election Law, Reproductive Rights and Justice, Education, and Gun
Safety. In the coming months, League members should be on the lookout for action alerts from the
state with updates about pending legislation and ways that we can lend our voices to the
cause. LWVFL lobby days in Tallahassee will be held on January 23 – 24, 2024.  This is an
exciting opportunity for League members to learn about the legislative process and meet with our
local delegation to express our positions. Any LWVVC members interested in participating in this
event can contact me at president@lwvvc.org.

In support of our goal to engage and expand our membership, our membership outreach team has
been busy hosting meet and greets for potential new members as well as get-togethers for current
members to learn more about what’s happening in the League and connect with other members in
their geographic area. If you are interested in learning more, contact Bonnie Friedman at
bonnietunes@yahoo.com.

If you have not yet seen our new LWVVC t-shirts, check out the article in this edition of The Voter.
Shirts are available to all members and are a great way to promote our League in the community
when we are participating in local events. The funds raised will go towards supporting our local
efforts. Many thanks to Saralee Morrissey for her generous donation to make this possible.

Be sure to mark your calendars for our upcoming events. Our annual holiday social promises to be
extra special this year and we look forward to seeing many of you there!

As we approach the holiday season, let’s take a moment to reflect on all that we have to be thankful
for and keep those who are facing the terrible tragedy of conflict in our hearts.

In League,
Nicki Junkins, President



League membership runs July 1 to the
following June 30. We always have a grace
period but now it’s time to renew if you have
not done so. If you have renewed, thank
you!  If you don’t recall please email me at
OAH@Vyndicar.com and I’ll be happy to
check the roster. 

You can either send a check to LWVVC,
P.O. Box 9695, Daytona Beach, FL 32120, or renew online with a credit card.

Membership plus donations are how we fund our activities and especially our Voter Service efforts, such a
Vote411, our website, and Constant Contact contract. We are all volunteers but though we run on a lean
budget it still takes funds to do what we are good at. We depend on your generosity and membership even if
you are not particularly active but agree with our mission. Your support is valued and it helps the League as
we are out in the community helping inform people of issues of public concern. 

2024 will be a very busy Voter Service year with the Presidential Primary, August Primary, and the General
Election. We need everyone to join us for this important task as we fulfill our mission. Will you help?

For questions, contact Membership Roster Chair Olga Hernandez oah@vyndicar.com

Power of the Ballot

Left to right: Community leaders Rev. Ruth Plummer and Daisy Grimes, Courtney Williams, Bethune Cookman student
ambassador for Black Youth Vote, and Nancy Nusbaum (LWVVC Voter Service Chair)

On Friday, October 13, Pat Drago, Ann Smith, and Nancy Nusbaum
attended a round table for the “Power of the Ballot” at Midtown
Cafe.  The theme was passionate expression by black women
leaders, suppression of black history education in the schools, and
access to voting and resources in the community.  The News



Journal covered the event on October 14 including a video of
Cynthia Slater, President, Volusia NAACP.

Pat, Ann, and Nancy engaged in frank conversations about the
League being most effective by supporting the black leaders in their
voter education efforts. Overall it was tremendously inspiring to hear
the determination and passion among these leaders. 

At the Port Orange Family Days, October 14 and 15, Kathie
Eichinger, Carla Christianson, Suzanne Ronneau, Joyce Monaco,
Suzy Rudolph, Jeanne Tanke and Nancy Nusbaum assisted voters
to request Vote By Mail (VBM) ballots and register or update
registration to vote.

In preparation for the 2024 elections, an information card was
created for distribution to the public at League events. In response to
Florida’s new restrictions and potential financial penalties on third
party voter registration organizations like the LWV, we are now
assisting people to self-register and request VBM.

Upcoming voter service events include voter assistance at the Alpha Kappa Alpha (AKA) sorority meeting
where Nicki Junkins will be speaking for voter education, participation in the January Latin Festival and in the
Black Home Schoolers event in February. We hope the high school voter program with the supervisor of
elections will be rescheduled. Some school programs were postponed due to test scheduling.

LWVVC President Serves as Panelist at
​Importance of Voting Forum

LWVVC president, Nicki Junkins, served as a panelist at
Bethune Cookman University’s Alpha Kappa Alpha Sorority
Forum on the Importance of Voting. Panelists updated
participants on recent legislative changes that impact voting,
important community issues that voters should consider when
voting, and resources for becoming an informed voter. Dr.
Junkins shared information about the League’s vote411.org
website which serves as a one stop shopping resource for
election related information.

Pictured from left to right:
Dr. Nicki Junkins (LWVVC President),
Cherise Webb-Moore (Chair, AKA Connections and Social Justice
Committee),
Dr. Victor. E. Gooden (President of Daytona Beach Black Clergy),
Daisy Grimes ( Vice President of The Links community service
organization),
Cynthia Slater (President of Daytona Beach NAACP).

Our Members Speak
Meet Patricia Drago LWVVC member since 1981.

Now retired, Pat resides in Daytona Beach between Seabreeze
High School and Beachside Elementary Schools. Pat was employed
by Volusia County Schools for 22 years and was the Executive
Director of Facilities for 15 years of that time. She states that her job
was acquired from LWVVC activity and training. In her spare time,
Pat enjoys reading, gardening, sewing, cooking, and traveling.  

Patricia Drago joined the League because she wanted to make her
local community better. After searching for a group that was active
in these efforts in Volusia County, Pat felt the LWVVC was the right
fit. Beginning with natural resources and concerns about the quality
of life here in Volusia County Pat became educated in governmental
interaction, or lack thereof. She was hired by the school system and

was able to apply what she learned first as site acquisition and planning and ultimately head of the division.

During her years of involvement, Pat has served as League President, Natural Resources Chair, and served
on the Florida state board as secretary and education co-chair. Her current position is Education Action



Team Chair.

Patricia’s message to our membership is that with the League, you can cultivate diverse
leadership skills in a supportive community.

Don’t hold back, volunteer. Don’t wait to be asked.

League Members Volunteer on
​38th International Coastal Cleanup Day

Members of the Volusia County League of Women Voters Natural Resources Team volunteered
for the 38th International Coastal Cleanup Day on Saturday, September 16, 2023. The weather was
perfect - sunny, breezy and not too terribly hot. Natural Resources Team members met at two parks:
Mary McLeod Bethune Beach in New Smyrna Beach and Michael Crotty Bicentennial Park in
Ormond Beach. We had a great turnout and looked spiffy in our new LWV T-shirts made especially
for this occasion.

Thank you to Saralee Morrisey for purchasing the shirts for this event and to everyone who made it
possible to have them designed, approved, printed, and delivered in TWO WEEKS! We have more
shirts available for purchase. See below how to order.

We Have T-Shirts!
LWVVC Fundraiser

Our League member, Saralee Morrissey, has generously purchased LWV t-shirts, which feature the
League’s logo on the front and mission statement and LWVVC logo on the back. These shirts are a great
way of promoting the League and identifying us when we have an event. 

League members wore them at the Coastal Cleanup on September 16th (see photos above) and several
members of the public wanted to know about our local League’s work – some didn’t even know Volusia had a
chapter of the League of Women Voters!

These 100% cotton shirts in sizes S, M, L, XL, 2XL, 3XL and 4XL are available for purchase $20 (cash) and



$19.20 (check). We are running low on some sizes so please reach out soon to League member Saralee
Morrissey - saraleemorrissey@gmail.com and let her what you would like to purchase.

FRONT BACK

Membership Outreach

We need You! Bring a friend or neighbor to our next meeting. Join us for conversation at
dinner after a “Hot Topics” speaker. Join a Local Leaguers group, introduce yourself to a
guest or new member and welcome them to the League. We are the League.

Local Leaguers - The newest Local Leaguers group of Halifax has launched. The first meeting was on
November 3rd.  It included our members in Daytona Beach, Ponce Inlet, Port Orange, South Daytona, and
Daytona Beach Shores. It is not too late  to be added to the roster and get to know the members in your
immediate area.  Join us in great discussions about important league issues and learn how you can get more
involved.   

The West Deland Local Leaguers had a wonderful, well attended discussion facilitated by our President Nicki
Junkins.   The topic was “speaking With One Voice” the league way.  

The next 2 groups to form will be the New Smyrna Beach area, followed by the Ormond Beach/Flagler
residents. 

We are still searching for members to host a small Meet & Greet at their home for our League. You invite the
guests and provide a snack and we will do all the rest. It is a great way to introduce your friends and
neighbors to the LWVVC, have a great time and, hopefully generate more members working together to
accomplish our critical goals. These have been very successful in educating the community what we are all
about.

We are especially interested in having our members from Edgewood, Palm Coast, Ormond Beach, and
Flagler County host a Meet & Greet so that we can help to get them together to organize and join with us. We
would also like to have a resident of Margaritaville as a host. Contact me so that I can tell you how you can
be part of helping us grow. 
 
If you want to be a part of our dynamic Membership Outreach Team, participate in our Local
Leaguers or host a Meet & Greet please contact me at: bonnietunes@yahoo.com or 407-312-
4944
 



Bonnie Friedman, Chair

Natural Resources Action Team

The Natural Resources Team had a great turnout for our Hot Topic about
your Florida yard.

On October 10th at the Ormond Beach Public Library, Melissa Lammers, a
member of our Natural Resources Action Team and representative of the
Florida Native Plant Society Pawpaw Chapter spoke to a very engaged
crowd about "going native" in plant selection for your garden. She is an avid
Florida native plant gardener and did an excellent job of sharing the
importance of planting native plants for insects and birds. There were lots of
excellent questions and wonderful feedback. We know she inspired lots of
fellow gardeners.

League Members Volunteer on 38th International Coastal Cleanup Day

Members of the Volusia County League of Women Voters Natural Resources Team volunteered for the 38th
International Coastal Cleanup Day on Saturday, September 16, 2023. (see info and photos above).

Reach out to Nancy Vaughn with questions:  nancyvaughn411@msn.com

Nancy Vaughn - Chair

New Women's Rights Action Team
A new Women's Rights Action Team is being formed.The
team's goals are:

Educate ourselves and community members/voters of
historical and ongoing lack of gender equality and the
resulting consequences.
Advocate for positive change for women in all areas of
society
Focus on current equality issues affected by county,
state, and federal government. 

If you are interested in getting involved in this action team,
there will be an introductory Zoom meeting on Friday,
November 17 at 5PM. To join, please contact team chair,

​Alicia Keenon at alicia.keenon@gmail.com and put "Women's Rights" in the subject line.

Education Action Team

The Education Action Team had a very busy month. We met on September
25 and heard a brief report on district vacancies, staff evaluation tools, and
concerns on school campuses. The team discussed what information we
want to share with LWVVC members at the planned January 24 Hot Topic
meeting. We decided on three areas:
1. The difference between public, charter, private and home school, including
enrollment trends,
2. Financial control,
​3. What does a diploma mean? 
 
We discussed the upcoming school board meeting and concerns about the
book challenges in Volusia and across the state. We agreed that we would

individually attend the meeting and wear our LWVVC T-shirts. Subsequently, at the last board meeting,
LWVVC President Nicki Junkins stressed the need to focus all energies and resources on students and the
classroom. Her comments were previously copied to the board.
 
Our presence at the school board meeting was much appreciated. There were several LWVVC members
who are not Ed Team members, but who shared our concern about course content and books being
challenged for political reasons. Ed Team member, Linda Cuthbert, former school board member and
English teacher, gave the school board a timely lesson on the value of Huckleberry Finn in understanding



American literature. We have been asked by other community members attending to continue our
involvement. This is League action at its best!!!!
 
At our last Ed Team meeting, October 23rd, we discussed the student attendance boundary changes being
proposed with an emphasis on the Halifax Area. On November 13, Mitch Aten of the Project Oversight
Committee will meet with us and share concerns. The annual report states there are problems with fiscal
transparency. We want to learn more about this.

For information: patddrago@aol.com
 
Pat Drago - Chair

Growth Management Action Team

Our League’s Growth Management Action team had a busy September and
October. We met on September 12th and updated ourselves on various studies
and activities including the New Smyrna Beach Post-Ian Flooding Study, the
Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) A1A Resiliency Plan and the
County’s 386 Transform Plan. 

League Board member and committee chair, Saralee Morrissey, also attended
VCARD’s (Volusia County Association for Responsible Development)

September 25th Building Resilience presentation on Flooding and Stormwater
Management. This presentation was attended by various local government staff
and elected officials. Speakers included representatives from 1000 Friends of Florida, Ferguson Waterworks,
American Flood Coalition, and local civil engineering company, Zev Cohen and Associates.

Interest in the County’s 386 Transform Plan was high. The committee met with Dona Butler, Office of
Recovery and Resiliency on September 26, and again as a committee on September 29. The 386 Transform
Plan outlines the plan for expending $328.9 million in community development disaster recovery funds from
the federal government over a maximum of 6 years. Monies must have a relationship to Hurricane Ian,
benefit at least 50% of low- and moderate-income persons, and meet a need having a particular urgency. 

The County Council voted 5-2 at their October 3 meeting on the Action Plan, which includes $200,000,000
towards housing (both repair/replacement and new construction), $50,000,000 on infrastructure, and
$43,000,000 towards mitigation/resiliency measures. The Committee anticipates that it will observe and
engage as necessary in the implementation of 386 Transform.

Upcoming meetings include a review of our League’s local government position statement, a field trip to
Daytona Beach’s new Riverfront Esplanade, and planning for the April hot topic on the Status of our
Beaches.

If you would like to be involved with the GMAT, please contact saraleemorrissey@gmail.com

Chair - Saralee Morrissey

Social Justice Action Team
On October 5th, the Social Justice Action Group planned our upcoming
program for African American History month.

February 17th, 10:30AM, at the Palmetto Club in Daytona Beach,

The presentation is aimed at fulfilling one of the major goals adopted by our
board in its June meeting: “to educate ourselves and the community about
historic and current injustices.” We want to provide an opportunity “to learn
about the civil rights movement and advocacy efforts that led to positive
change and can be applied to the social justice movement today.” 

The program will highlight the 1963 March on Washington and its
significance to the passage of the 1964 Civil Rights Act. There will be three
speakers who participated in the 1963 March. They will speak about their
reasons for going, its effect on them, and how it changed their lives.

At the beginning of the event, we will set the context—what was happening at the time, what was the
purpose of the march, and who were the organizers. After the presentation, there will be a Q&A session. If
members of the audience participated in the march, we would recognize them as well. The event will be
followed by lunch. Information about cost and reservations will be sent out prior to the event.

If you are interested in learning about how you can participate in the League’s efforts to promote a
more just society, we would love to have you join our group. Just email me at garbercns@aol.com to



join the conversation.

Kitty Garber - Chair

Speakers Bureau
The LWVVC Speakers Bureau has been very busy partnering with
Voter Service to give presentations to area high school students
eligible to register or pre-register to vote. Our presentation briefly
goes over the struggle for everyone in our democracy to be allowed
to vote. We also emphasize the importance of voting.

In addition, we have been receiving numerous requests from groups
wanting to learn more about the League, who we are, what we do,
etc. Where possible, I have asked our President Nicki Junkins to
represent us since she is the voice of our league. We also just
participated in the Alpha Kappa Alpha event speaking about the
Importance of Being an Informed Voter.

This next year will be fraught with false narratives, scare tactics,
slick candidate flyers, increased rules regarding voting, and more.
We have pledged to educate our citizens so that they can make
informed decisions at the polls. Educate yourself so we can help
educate others. Our agenda is nonpartisan and factual information.

If you belong to other organizations looking for program speakers, please contact me using the email below
to make a request. We will be posting soon on the website the topics available for presentation, but we are
always ready to talk about the League, the fight for all citizens to be allowed to vote, and upcoming proposed
amendments to the Florida Constitution when the list is finalized.

We would love to have more members participate in the Speakers Bureau. If you are interested,
please contact Ann Smith at ahsmith5@bellsouth.net

Ann Smith, Speakers Bureau Chair

HOT TOPICS and Events

November
Realities of Prenatal and Maternal

Care in Volusia County
Speakers: Alexis Carey and Gabrielle
Bargerstock

Infant and maternal mortality is extremely high in the
United States, including Volusia County. Our presenters will explain prenatal and post partum barriers that
prevent adequate prenatal and maternal care. The speakers will discuss how Healthy Start services support
families in reducing the factors and situations that place pregnant women and infants in jeopardy for poor and
fatal outcomes. They will also share ways we can all make a difference in changing the outcomes for both
mothers and their babies.

Alexis Carey was born & raised in Tampa, FL. She graduated from Bethune Cookman University, with a
bachelor’s degree in communications. Alexis is a wife and a mother of 2 girls, 14 & 6. She operates a
practice as a doula and is a Family Support and Engagement Specialist for the Healthy Families program.

Gabrielle Bargerstock has over 20 years of experience in community health organizations and initiatives
and has been Executive Director of the Healthy Start Coalition of Flagler and Volusia Counties since 2020.

When: Saturday, November 18, 10:30AM
Where: City Island Library, 105 E Magnolia Ave., Daytona Beach
Optional lunch at Stavros, 262 S Beach St, Daytona Beach
RSVP: by November 15 to Jeanne Tanke at: jeanne622lwvvc@gmail.com



December
Holiday Party!

Join us for our annual holiday social! Come and mingle with members of the League, bring friends
and family! We will have a fabulous time. Hors d'oeuvres are included in the price of $25. There will
be a cash bar. Raffle tickets will be 1 for 1$, 6 for $5, and 12 for $10! Great prizes.

When: Wednesday, December 6, 2023, 6:00-8:00 PM
Where: The Daytona Autograph Hotel, 870 Victory Circle, Daytona Beach
Echelon Room and Terrace

RSVP Deadline: Thursday, November 30, 2023 to Cathy Egley at Jetski49@bellsouth.net

Observer Corps Reports
We need more Observers! Please consider becoming an Observer at
one of our municipal or county meetings in Volusia County. You can
share this responsibility with another LWVVC member. The function of
the Observer Corps is to attend and observe meetings and submit short
reports for The Voter. Meetings are held twice a month. When there is a
controversial topic, a large turnout can produce a longer meeting. That, of
course, is when meetings are exciting to observe!
Contact Susan Bayley at susancbayley@gmail.com. 

Click here for a list of municipalities in Volusia County where
Observers are needed. Observers don’t have to live in the town where we need an Observer. If you have
questions about one of these vacancies, please go to its web site to learn more about the town, its services
and governance.

Ormond Beach Commission Meeting - September to October 2023
Submitted by Susan Bayley

The proposed Belvedere fuel terminal in Volusia County brought a standing room crowd to the meeting.
Legal counsel, Randy Hayes, presented a plan of action in dealing with the county that commissioners
quickly approved. Unfortunately, no commissioner told the crowd that the site for the terminal is to be in
unincorporated Volusia County, i.e., not under their jurisdiction. Next, they listened to more than 25 residents
complain about the same concerns presented at the previous meeting. This time, however, a few very angry
residents shouted at commissioners, threatening them not to re-elections. At one point, Mayor Partington had
to interrupt a speaker to defend the hard work of the commissioners.

 Wednesday, September 20, 2023: Commissioners vehemently opposed the Belvedere fuel terminal in
unincorporated Volusia Count on two new fronts, asking Ormond Beach to provide water and having it be
annexed to the city.  County Council Brower supported the city’s decision to contest the terminal. Partington
went to the Volusia League of Cities for its support, which was unanimously offered. A proposed expansion of
the city’s airport has been tabled for nine months, needing more bids before deciding.

 Tuesday, October 17, 2023: Although ongoing resident comments featured opposition to the proposed
Belvedere terminal, commissioners addressed the suburban residential enclave of Plantation Oaks. They
also accommodated residents’ complaints about a fence near Rte. 1 and the issue of noise during biker
events. They allowed neighbors to explain the problem, with one complaining about a fence that doesn’t
sufficiently deal with noise. Partington reported that there are no plans for extending the runway at the OB
airport.

City of South Daytona - September/October 2023
Submitted by Olga Hernandez



City of South Daytona motto is “Small City, Big Possibilities” the logo was updated this year. The council
passed a budget with the millage remaining at 7.75. They are on track to eliminate their city debt by next
year under the stewardship of this council and the city manager. After that they will use the phrase, “invest in
us” as they work on upgrading parks, paving many streets that have had no maintenance due to lack of
funds  The Piggotte community center on Big Tree was renovated earlier this year; many classes and events
are held there. The James Street splash pad is in the works with a baseball theme, it should be ready for
next season.

The city received $750.000 from the state matched by city funds to be used toward lining sanitary sewer
pipes that have deteriorated over time. This will ultimately save money as rain and other water incurs into the
sewers and the city is charged for treating it as waste water. Several pump stations are also slated to be
replaced.

The residential water meter exchange is on track to be finished in 2024. Residents will be able to see their
water usage real time with the new meters. All in all, the city is working to clean up blighted properties and
update its infrastructure to beautify the area.

Edgewater City Council Meetings - July, August, September 2023 / Q3
Submitted by Linda Mojer

Over the third quarter, standing business before the Edgewater City Council addressed issues of planned
growth, related financial needs, incorporation and annexation of properties, ongoing stormwater and flood
mitigation concerns, recognitions and awards, contract negotiations for personnel and services, plus multiple
budget sessions to set millage rates and inform the public on the larger process. 

September 25, 2023: In followup to the presented budget details earlier in the month, the Council adopted its
proposed 6.33 operating millage rate, plus formalized year-end considerations around insurance coverage,
liability waivers for cooperative training agreements, and ratified collective bargaining agreements. Also of
note was its resolution to oppose the Belvedere fuel farm project in Ormond Beach, citing the dangerous
proposal as presenting too high a risk for the entire county.

September 11, 2023: The City presented its tentative operating millage rate, along with separate resolutions
for its Animal Shelter, Annual Fire Assessment, Go for Parks debt service and fiscal year appropriations.
Collective bargaining agreements were also noted as part of the budget process. The final accounting
position statement noted that: The current year taxable value in the City of Edgewater for operating purposes
is $1,722,557,143. The rolled back millage rate is $5.6659. The rolled-back millage rate is generally the
amount of property taxes the property owner would owe if there were no change to the City’s budget. Staff
has recommended a millage rate of $6.33 for the fiscal year 2023-2024. This represents an 11.72% increase
over the rolled back rate and will cover the increased cost of operations and maintenance of the City’s
General Fund.

August 7, 2023: Two added subdivisions of 100+ units each (Oak Leaf Preserve, Phase 3a & River’s Edge)
were granted final approval for development, following discussions expressing concern about stormwater
retention and County responsibility for managing drainage infrastructure. In preparation for review of the
City’s sign ordinance, citizen’s comments were invited to support changes to current advertising restrictions
for small businesses. The City continues to advance its cooperative interests in seeking federal funding to
develop the Southeast Volusia tech sector. 

July 3, 2023: In the excused absence of the Mayor, Council member Gigi Bennington chaired the meeting.
The Southeast Volusia Manufacturing & Technology Coalition shared a promotional video and slide deck
presentation to outline its efforts to consolidate tri-City efforts to build local economic opportunity. Edgewater
centers the region, which is expected to benefit from the growing commercial space vehicle launch industry.
SEVolusia.com delivers the video, along with details about the designated industry corridor. Citizen’s
comments included a request for a letter of support to research, identify and potentially apply for matching
funds through the Florida Forever and Volusia Forever conservation efforts. Final approval recorded for
development of Riverfront Estates South, a140 single family attached and detached homes adjacent to US1,
south of Boston Whaler.

School Board of Volusia County - September and October, 2023
Submitted by Ann Harrell

During the recent School Board meetings -
•   High school graduation dates were announced. See the Volusia School Informational Calendar at
www.vcsedu.org.
•   The Board heard an affordable housing proposal from a non-profit community organization, Homes Bring
Hope, led by Forough Hosseini. The goal is to increase homeownership and reduce poverty. Hosseini made
a pitch to the school board to donate any vacant parcels of land they own in 32114 so that the land could be
used for affordable homes for district staff. The Board did not act on the proposal. It will likely be brought up
in future board meetings.
•   During the Oct. 10 Board meeting, more than 30 people spoke during Public Comments for and against
book removal in Volusia County schools. The process of getting books removed from shelves and submitted
for review was explained. Some of the speakers completed and submitted the objection forms for books. 
•   President Nicki Junkins addressed the Board on several issues, including the debate over what books to



allow in our schools. She encouraged the Board to focus on critical educational priorities, such as staffing
every classroom with highly qualified teachers; more emphasis on addressing students’ learning loss as a
result of Covid; and the safety of our students and staff.
•   School Attendance Boundary Changes for the school year 2024-2025 were shared. The Board directed
staff to move forward with communication to the community about the attendance zone options.
•   Several board members spoke about having Narcan in the schools. Dr. Balgobin spoke on how they are
researching to move forward with having Narcan in the schools.

Watch for the Constant Contact in your inbox or
​check out our website www.lwvvc.org for more information.
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